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Meeting Summary

Mr. Peter Modafferi, the chairman of the Fusion Center Intelligence Standards Focus Group, welcomed the participants and asked the attendees to introduce themselves.  The following individuals were in attendance:

Mr. Daron Borst

  Federal Bureau of Investigation

Colonel Kenneth A. Bouche

   Illinois State Police

Mr. Thomas Brozycki

  Upstate New York Regional Intelligence 
    Center

Mr. Hyuk Byun

  U.S. Department of Justice

David Carter, Ph.D.

  Michigan State University

David Clopton, Ph.D.

  U.S. Department of Justice

Mr. John Cohen

  State of Massachusetts

Captain Daniel Cooney 

  Upstate New York Regional Intelligence    
    Center

Mr. C. Patrick Duecy

  Homeland Solutions LLC

Lieutenant Dennis Ellis

  Indiana State Police

Mr. Chris Holmes

  ManTech Information Systems and   
    Technology

Mr. Matthew Jack  

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

Mr. Cliff Karchmer

  Police Executive Research Forum

Deputy Chief Clark Kimerer

  Seattle, Washington, Police Department

Ms. Harri J. Kramer

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

George T. Marenic

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

Chief Mark Marshall

  Smithfield, Virginia, Police Department


Mr. Jerry Marynik

  California Department of Justice

Mr. J. Patrick McCreary

  U.S. Department of Justice

Officer Mary Meyer

  Minnesota Department of Public Safety

John Morgan, Ph.D.

  U.S. Department of Justice

Mr. Doug Poole

  U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration

Mr. Russell M. Porter

  Iowa Department of Public Safety

The Honorable Richard Randall

  Kendall County, Illinois, Sheriff's Office

Mr. Richard A. Russell

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

Mr. Jeffrey Sands

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

Mr. Kurt F. Schmid

  Office of National Drug Control Policy

Mr. Clark Smith

  U.S. Department of Justice

Lieutenant Colonel Mike Snyders

  Illinois State Police

Mr. Damon Villella

  Federal Bureau of Investigation

Ms. Karen Waterman

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

Ms. Colleen Wilson

  U.S. Department of Homeland Security

Mr. Mark Zadra

  Florida Department of Law Enforcement

IIR staff in attendance:

Mr. Bob Cummings

Ms. Michelle Nickens

Ms. Diane Ragans 

Mr. Phil Ramer

Mr. Modafferi introduced Mr. Ken Bouche, cochair of the Criminal Intelligence Coordinating Council (CICC) and chairman of the Global Justice Information Sharing Initiative (Global) Intelligence Working Group (GIWG).  Mr. Bouche also welcomed the attendees and thanked them for their continued commitment and dedication to this initiative.  Mr. Bouche explained that the draft standards report included in their materials captures the thoughts and ideas resulting from the August 2004 focus group meeting.   He also mentioned that through this effort, many relationships have been developed and strengthened; he conveyed his appreciation for these newly built partnerships.  He stressed that developing fusion center standards and ensuring that the information is distributed to the right recipients are critical.  

Mr. Bouche explained that the attendees would be separated into three groups, and each group would focus on specific standards.  Mr. Bouche introduced the chairs for the subgroups, which included Captain Daniel Cooney, representing Upstate New York Regional Intelligence Center (UPNYRIC); Lieutenant Colonel Mike Snyders from the Illinois State Police; and 
Chief Mark Zadra from the Florida Department of Law Enforcement.  He asked that the groups keep in mind that the standards should be general guidelines and not too specific.   

Mr. Bouche introduced John Morgan, Ph.D., National Institute of Justice (NIJ), 
U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ), and Mr. John Cohen, Senior Policy Advisory for Homeland Security, Massachusetts Executive Office of Public Safety.  Dr. Morgan indicated he was pleased with the progress of the report and the focus group’s efforts.  He thanked his colleagues and stressed how appreciative he was to the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) for this collaboration.  He reiterated the need for basic principles that centers can operate under, as well as the importance of developing model policies.   

Mr. Cohen provided an update on the work conducted by the Homeland Security Advisory Committee (HSAC), Prevention and Information Sharing Working Group, regarding the development of guidelines to assist local and state agencies in the collection, analysis, and dissemination of terrorism-related intelligence information.  The following summarizes the recommendations resulting from the HSAC efforts:

· Federal, state, tribal, and local authorities must work together with the private sector to assess threat, vulnerability, risk, and consequence.

· The federal government needs to develop a reliable and organized conduit for providing information to states, tribes, and localities.

· The federal government should emphasize providing current and actionable unclassified information.  

· The federal government should take steps to ensure domestic intelligence/information activities are carried out in a consistent fashion. 

· State, tribal, and local governments need to collect, analyze, disseminate, and use intelligence and information as part of their day-to-day operations.
· DHS should gather and share best practices.

· Each state should establish an information center that serves as a 24/7, “all-source,” multidisciplinary information fusion center.
For a detailed account of Mr. Cohen’s presentation, see the attached PowerPoint.

Discussion ensued regarding the HSAC recommendations and future expansion of project goals.  Mr. Hyuk Byun, Program Executive, NIJ, DOJ, provided an excellent analogy summarizing the purpose and use of minimum standards.  He explained that every building structure is different, but they all work under the same building codes; each fusion center may be different, but each can work under a basic set of principles. 

Mr. Modafferi reviewed the agenda and objectives for the meeting.   He stressed that each of the groups should focus on the following objectives:

· Review and endorse minimum standards.

· Review and endorse model policies and templates.

· Identify gaps.

· Discuss and recommend next steps.

After a short break, the three subgroups met and began deliberating issues on their assigned standards.  The groups’ assigned standards are summarized in the chart below:

	Group A

· Mission/Goals

· Governance and Bylaws 

· Collaboration 

· Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) 

· Policies and Procedures

· Privacy 
	Group B

· Security 

· Communications 

· Databases and Resources 

· Connectivity 

· Intelligence Services and Products 


	Group C

· Review/Endorse Standards

· Facility and Location 

· Personnel and Staffing 

· Training 

· Performance Measurement and Evaluation 

· Funding Issues 


Subgroups met until 4:30 p.m.  A brief plenary session was held, and each chair provided a summary of their group’s efforts.  Mr. Modafferi informed the participants that the breakout sessions would continue the next day.  The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

January 13, 2005

The participants began the morning sessions in their assigned groups and continued discussions on the standards.  At approximately 10:30 a.m., the attendees reconvened and each of the three chairs provided a summary of the recommendations and actions taken by the groups.   Some of the recommendations included:

· Add standard: Adopt the National Criminal Intelligence Sharing Plan (NCISP) and carry out all steps of the intelligence cycle.

· Modify standard: Collaboratively develop and embrace a mission statement and identify goals for the fusion center.

· Modify language from “Oversight/Executive Board” to Governance Board in report and Bylaws attachment.

· Modify standard: Create a collaborative environment for the sharing of intelligence and information among local, state, tribal, and federal law enforcement agencies.

· Delete the entire section on Policy Elements.

· Under the Privacy Definition Section, modify the last term defined to FOIA/Privacy Act.

· Add some language indicating a stronger requirement for adoption of 28 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 23 Guidelines.

· Rename Connectivity to Interconnectivity.

· Merge Communications standards with the Interconnectivity standard.

· Change name of component to “Facility, Location, and Physical Infrastructure,” and change standard to “Integrate participating entities.” 

· Change component name to “Human Resources,” and change standard language to “Achieve a diversified representation of personnel based on the needs and functions of the center.”

· Add new component:  “Multidisciplinary Awareness and Education.”

· New standard:  “Provide a multitiered training and educational program to implement intelligence-led policing and the development and sharing of information.”

· Change component to “Center Performance Measurement and Evaluation,” and change standard to “Define expectations, measure performance, and determine effectiveness.”

· Create funding standard:  “Establish and maintain the center based on funding availability and sustainability.”

For a full summary of the recommendations, see the attached PowerPoint presentations. 

The groups were also asked to discuss and recommend next steps as they related to the fusion center standards initiative.  Below is a summary of these recommendations.

· Define the difference between a fusion center and an intelligence center.

· Create templates for the standards.

· Build into the introduction an explanation on why fusion is different.

· Describe the intelligence flow among the different agencies, centers, networks, etc.

· Establish a Fusion Center Clearinghouse for best practices (i.e., MOU, Concept of Operations, and performance measures).

· Consider integration with Intelligence Clearinghouse Web site.

· Finalize the Phase I report.

· Vet through appropriate entities.

· Establish a Dissemination Plan of Phase I report.

· Include an educational process (i.e., state association, State Associations of Chiefs of Police).

· Expand development of minimum standards for fusion centers to include public safety entities.

· Develop mechanism to connect fusion centers (i.e., liaison relationship, system access, and online chat – Homeland Security Information Network).

· Pilot/Proof-of-Concept for connectivity (i.e., connect Rockland County to UPNYRIC).

At the end of the presentations, Mr. Modafferi thanked the participants and reiterated that a revised report would be sent to all focus group members for a final review.  The goal is to finalize the report and present it to the CICC/GIWG in February 2005 and to the Global Advisory Committee in April 2005.  The meeting adjourned at 12:00 Noon. 
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